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Today, the Small Business Administration (SBA) issued Payment Protection Program (PPP) FAQ 46 providing limited safe

harbors related to the necessity certification, but did not issue more clarifying guidance as to what constitutes necessity.

As discussed in our prior alerts on April 23 and April 24, and later extended on May 5, the SBA specifically provided that any

borrower that applied for a PPP loan prior to the issuance of FAQ 31 on April 23 will be deemed to have made the necessity

certification in good faith if the loan is repaid in full by May 14, 2020 (per the May 5 extension).

Key takeaways from FAQ 46

Any borrower that, together with its affiliates, received PPP loans having less than $2 million in principal “will be deemed to have
made the required certification concerning the necessity of the loan request in good faith.” Accordingly, absent other concerns
around eligibility, miscalculations, actual bad faith or similar concerns, borrowers that, together with all applicable affiliates
(determined in accordance with the previously discussed affiliation standards), have loans below $2 million will not likely have
substantial enforcement risk.

Borrowers with loans over $2 million “may still have an adequate basis” for making the required good-faith certification in light of
individual circumstances. There is no further guidance or clarification on what would constitute an “adequate basis” for the
certification. We continue to believe that, as described in our prior alert on April 23, facts and circumstances, including
considerations of cash runway/spend, access to other capital and impact to personnel, will be important to consider and
document.

The SBA will not pursue administrative enforcement or referrals to other agencies based on its determination regarding the
necessity certification if the SBA notifies the lender that the SBA did not find an adequate basis for the necessity certification
and the borrower repays the loan in full.  Borrowers of over $2 million should therefore consider promptly repaying if the SBA
notifies them that they did not have adequate basis for the necessity certification to help limit further enforcement action.

The SBA indicated that “all” loans over $2 million will be subject to review, where the prior guidance suggested that those loans
would be reviewed only upon an application for forgiveness.
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